NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE VISUALLY HANDICAPPED

BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

18 DECEMBER 2003
NMSVH MAIN CAMPUS
ALAMOGORDO, NM

I.
Call to Order, 9:00 a.m., Thursday, December 18, 2003
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Dave Baland at 9:00 a.m., Thursday, December 18, 2003.  Board members present were: Dave Baland, Katherine Ingold, Alicia McAninch, James Miyagishima, and Brian Quintana.  Staff members participating were: Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Retha Coburn, Director of Business & Finance, Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Director of Outreach, Linda Lyle, Director of Early Childhood Programs, Veronica Gallegos, Human Resources Coordinator, and Carolyn Vick, Student Services Manager.  John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
James Miyagishima led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests
There were no guests present.
IV.
Announcements – Comments

Katherine Ingold – Stated that she is delighted to be in attendance at this meeting.  She stated that it is always good to see the staff and other Regents.  Stated that she attended the Prevoc Christmas gift sale.  She thanked the staff who prepared the wonderful Thanksgiving dinner for the students, staff, and guests.  She has been on campus a few times since the last Board meeting and enjoyed seeing the students and staff at work.
Brian Quintana – Wished everyone a good morning.  Thanked everyone for the flowers that were sent to him in celebration of his graduation from the University of New Mexico.  
Dave Baland – Welcomed everyone to the meeting.  Wished everyone a Merry Christmas.  
Alicia McAninch – Wished everyone a good morning and wished everyone a Merry Christmas and Happy Holidays.  She complimented the NMSVH staff on the Veteran’s Day Celebration held on the campus by the students.  She stated that she was able to participate in the celebration and thoroughly enjoyed it.  She stated that she also attended the State IDEA Advisory Panel meeting that was held on the main campus December 4th and 5th.  She stated that the meeting was very enlightening and that she enjoyed attending.  She complimented John Williams on the support that he provided to the State IDEA Advisory Panel during their stay at NMSVH.  She also complimented Manuela Heberle and Lee Rohovec on their presentations to the panel.  She complimented Lee Rohovec and the In-Focus newsletter staff for the quality of 
information that they provide in the newsletter.  Lee Rohovec is also responsible for the family newsletter and does a very good job providing important and accurate information to the parents and guardians of the students that we serve.  
James Miyagishima – Wished everyone a good morning.  Wished everyone a Happy Holidays.  He stated that he attended the Thanksgiving Dinner on the campus and had a wonderful time.  He stated that he is looking forward to the dedication of the Centennial Memorial today.  
V. Input

A. Public Input.

There were no members of the public present for input.
B. Parent Input.  

There were no parents present for input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Baland asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda.  There were no changes to the agenda.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented.  (carried unanimously)  

B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of November 7, 2003.  

President Baland asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections to the presented minutes.  Katherine Ingold stated that the minutes reflect the discussion that was held regarding NM AER and the need to contact prospective contributors to seek financial support for the annual conference.  During that discussion President Baland suggested that we contact companies that NMSVH utilizes and solicit their support for NM AER.  Katherine Ingold stated that the practice of NMSVH soliciting financial support from companies that NMSVH does business with may be in violation of State law.  She stated that she is concerned that it may appear as a conflict of interest.  She encouraged the Business and Finance Director to investigate this matter before calls are made to these businesses.  Retha Coburn stated that she would investigate this matter before any action is taken.  Katherine Ingold recommended Retha Coburn or the Superintendent contact our legal counsel regarding this matter.  She also recommended that we get legal counsel’s opinion in writing so that we have documentation on file.
UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of November 7, 2003 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Jennings stated that in addition to what is contained in her Superintendent’s Report she would like to congratulate Brian Quintana on his 
graduation from the University of New Mexico and wishes him all the best.  Katherine Ingold asked for an update on the environmental cleanup of the Recreation Center basement.  Superintendent Jennings stated that a professional cleanup company was contacted to clean the basement and has completed the project.  Retha Coburn stated that the carpet still needs to be installed in a portion of the basement and maintenance still has some areas that need to be worked on.  Once their work is completed the basement will be available for use.  Katherine Ingold asked how the December 9 meeting in Carlsbad with the State of New Mexico Commission on Higher Education (CHE) went.  Superintendent Jennings stated that when Retha Coburn and herself arrived in Carlsbad the CHE meeting had already concluded.  The meeting was scheduled for two days with NMSVH only needing to attend the second day.  Evidently they went through their agenda quicker than they anticipated and concluded earlier than expected.  Linda Lyle was there for the first day of the meeting, remained overnight in Carlsbad and was there for the early morning portion of the second day.  Linda Lyle reported to Superintendent Jennings that what was communicated during the Carlsbad meeting was the same as communicated during recent meeting with CHE in Albuquerque.  The CHE Chairperson still wants to get some key legislators together with members of the CHE to discuss other funding options for the State Special Schools.  President Baland asked Linda Lyle what sense she got from the meeting.  Linda Lyle stated that the CHE was very clear in their public statement prior to the release of their funding list.  They recommended that the CHE bring the State Special Schools, some legislative contacts, and members of the CHE together to look at funding source streams for capital outlay projects for State Special Schools.  They did not indicate who would initiate that action or a timeline.  President Baland asked if the State Board of Education has an advisory committee and whether it would be beneficial for the Superintendent to seek an advisory committee position.  He stated he sits on an advisory counsel meeting for the NM Commission for the Blind and Mr. Greg Trapp was stating during the last meeting that he always ends up advocating for NMSVH during these meetings.  He feels that NMSVH should have a representative on the advisory counsel.   Superintendent Jennings stated that she has been attempting, for the past three years, to get appointed to the State IDEA Advisory Panel with no success.  She believes that they feel that Mr. Gregg Trapp, who is on the State IDEA Advisory Panel, represents the visually impaired in the State of New Mexico so there is no need for another representative of the visually impaired on the panel.  The Superintendent of the NM School for the Deaf also sits on the State IDEA Advisory Panel as a representative for the State Special Schools so they may feel that another representative for the special schools is not needed.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she will continue seeking an appointment to the State IDEA Advisory Panel.  President Baland asked if we have considered finding someone with buildings on land who would be willing to either donate the use of the land and building, or donate the land and building to NMSVH for the ECP site.  He asked if it would be difficult to get the State’s blessing on that type of arrangement.  This may be another avenue that we want to explore instead of purchasing land and building a new ECP facility.  Superintendent Jennings stated that that would be a good option to explore.  She stated that another option is to work with the University of New Mexico to see if they would be willing to provide space on their 
campus for the ECP.  This would allow them to utilize the ECP for their practicums on site.  This could be valuable to their education programs.  She stated that we will be looking at these options.  Katherine Ingold stated that the Superintendent’s Report indicates that a task force has been developed to determine ways in which Albuquerque Public Schools (APS) and NMSVH can collaborate to provide services to students who are blind/visually impaired in Albuquerque.  She asked if this task force has already been developed.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Linda Lyle has already attended the initial meeting of this task force.  The task force will be facilitated by Harriett Foreman, State Department of Education Early Childhood Program.  This should provide some neutrality.  The initial meeting of the task force was to identify other individuals for the task force.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that the meeting that she attended with Mr. Sam Howarth, NM Special Education Director and representatives from APS was interesting.  She stated that there was a parent in attendance who was very vocal when APS stated that they have parallel services that should not be duplicated.  This parent did not agree that the services provided by APS and the ECP are parallel.  She stated that Linda Lyle and herself communicated to APS that they should not have to find funding for programs that are already offered by a State Special School.  She stated that Linda Lyle and herself were very clear that NMSVH wants to work with APS, not against them, or in competition with them.  She stated that discussion was also held on the concept of having NMSVH classrooms within APS schools.  She stated that she felt very good about the support from Mr. Sam Howarth and Harriett Foreman from the State Department of Education.  She feels that they are supportive of the need for NMSVH as a State Special School.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that good things can come out of the newly established task force.  She stated that she is confident in the leadership abilities of Linda Lyle and that if we can build a bridge with APS Linda Lyle will be instrumental in the construction.  Katherine Ingold stated that she appreciates the Superintendent keeping the Board updated on this issue.  Katherine Ingold asked if we have received any feedback from the DOJ representatives following their visit to the main campus.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we have not received their feedback yet but she feels that the visit was very positive.  She stated that with the number of professionals that DOJ utilized for this visit, and the differences in philosophy, she is not overly optimistic that NMSVH will be in full compliance.  However she has communicated to staff that we need to look at the DOJ visits in a positive light.  We need to take their feedback as constructive criticism that is designed to make our programs stronger.  She has encouraged the staff to seek out information from the DOJ representatives.  This has created a positive relationship between the DOJ and NMSVH.  She stated that Dr. Ruby Ryles did tell her that she is hearing a great deal of positive things nationwide about NMSVH, not only from education settings but from the consumers.  Dr. Ryles stated that when we catch the attention of the consumers and are known nationwide we are making great steps forward.  Katherine Ingold stated that she was happy to see that the Superintendent, Dr. Johnson, Dr. Wood, and Retha Coburn were able to attend the Getting in Touch with Literacy Conference.  She asked if the Superintendent received any feedback regarding our Braille program.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that our Braille program ranks among the top in the nation.  She stated that there are not very many schools for the blind that require their staff to be proficient in Braille.  In fact we have had 
other schools contact us to obtain copies of our Braille proficiency policy because they had heard about it and are considering adopting the same type of policy.  So we are a model for Braille proficiency nationwide.  President Baland asked if the Superintendent has heard any news on the new NM Secretary of Education.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she currently has a meeting set up with the NM Secretary of Education for January 6, 2004.  Unfortunately this meeting coincides with a SCASB track meet and it will be difficult to make it up to Santa Fe.  We will be attempting to move the meeting to a later date.  The purpose of the meeting is simply a face-to-face introduction and to provide a brief overview of the services provided by NMSVH, and the population that we serve.  
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report.  

President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the Personnel Report.  Superintendent Jennings pointed out that in order to obtain AER certification of our Personnel Preparation Program we need to identify one full time Orientation & Mobility Instructor position in addition to the full time TVI position.  In order to meet this requirement we have added one FTE to the Personnel Preparation Program.  That change is reflected on this Personnel Report.  Veronica Gallegos pointed out that the additional FTE would be an increase to the 2004-2005 budget.  Katherine Ingold expressed concern that the new FTE would increase the overall cost of the Personnel Preparation Program.  Superintendent Jennings stated that with the additional FTE we are still operating within the overall budget for the program.    There were no other questions or comments.
B. Monthly Investment Report – October 2003.
Retha Coburn stated that there are many changes that are occurring at the State Investment Council.  Because of these changes the reports that the State Investment Council provides to the agencies that it serves were sent out late.  That is the reason that the Monthly Investment Report was submitted to the Board as a supplemental instead of being included in the Board packet that was mailed.  She apologized for the late submission to the Board.  Retha Coburn stated that she still does not have complete reports from the State Investment Council so there may still be some adjustments necessary once complete reports are received.  Retha Coburn stated that overall the Monthly Investment Report for October 2003 looks very good.  President Baland stated that the November 2003 should look even better.  Retha Coburn stated that the October report reflects an increase of $376,853.80.  There were no other questions or comments.
C. FY-04 Operating Budget/Expense Report – October 2003.
Retha Coburn presented the Operating Budget/Expense Report for October 2003.  She stated that the Investment Report actually impacts all of the financial reports.  Because the Investment Report was received from the State Investment Council late it resulted in all financial reports being presented to the Board late.  She once again apologized to the Board for the late submission of the FY-04 Operating Budget/Expense Report for October 2003.  She stated that while putting together this report Veronica Gallegos looked at all of the salaries to 

ensure that they are budgeted accurately.  The report that is provided to the Board reflects some revisions to the budget.  All changes to the budget are reflected in this report and are indicated by dashed line boxes around the affected line item.  She stated that basically salaries were revised to actuals with minor line item adjustments.  President Baland noted that some of the salaries were actually adjusted down.  Retha Coburn stated that we are not asking the Board for additional funds overall.  The minor adjustments that are noted on this report keep us within the overall budget.  Many of the adjustments are offsetting.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments.  There were no questions or comments.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to approve the FY-04 Operating Budget/Expense Reports for October 2003 as presented.  (carried unanimously)
D. Balance Sheet, October 2003. 
Retha Coburn presented the Balance Sheet for October 2003 and stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have. Retha Coburn stated that this report was also submitted as a supplemental due to the late arrival of reports from the State Investment Council.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments.  There were no questions or comments.
E. Disposition of Fixed Assets.

Retha Coburn presented a Disposition of Fixed Assets that requests authorization to sell (public auction, sealed bid) 34 line items that currently appear on our inventory.  All items listed on the Disposition of Fixed Assets are no longer needed or utilized by NMSVH due to their age and/or condition.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments.  There were no questions or comments.
UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the Disposition of Fixed Assets as presented.  (carried unanimously)
VIII.
Executive Session.  9:39 a.m. to 11:21 a.m., December 18, 2003
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by President Baland, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:39 a.m., Thursday, December 18, 2003, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, Superintendent Evaluation Orientation, and Legal Issues.  Participating in the Executive Session will be all members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Jennings, Carolyn Vick, and Veronica Gallegos (for Confidential Student Information and Legal Issues).  Roll call vote:  Katherine Ingold – aye, Brian Quintana – aye, President Baland – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, James Miyagishima – aye. 

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 11:21 a.m., Thursday, December 18, 2003 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Superintendent Evaluation Orientation.  Roll call vote:  Katherine Ingold – aye, Brian Quintana – aye, President Baland – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.
IX. Major Focus – Tactual Graphics.
IRC Staff, Pat Stevenson, Louise Dominguez, and Sharon Hall setup a display of tactual graphics produced by their branch of the IRC, including the tools utilized in their production.  The Board of Regents thanked Pat Stevenson, Louise Dominguez, and Sharon Hall for their display and for increasing the Board’s awareness of the services that the IRC provides to students who are blind and visually impaired across New Mexico.
X. Policies & Procedures.

A. Revision to NMSVH Policy 345, Investments.

Retha Coburn presented a revision to NMSVH Policy 345, Investments that reflects a change to the Asset Allocation Table, increasing Equity, Domestic Small/Mid Cap, Minimum percentage to 10%, Target to 17%, and Maximum to 20%.  The revision also reflects a change decreasing Bonds, Domestic Investment Grade, Minimum to 25%, Target to 30%, and Maximum to 35%.  She explained that these changes are the result of recommendations from Mr. Duane Hinden, NM State Investment Council.  Mr. Hinden has retired from the NM State Investment Council.  Prior to his retirement he asked to speak with portfolio managers from agencies that he was serving.  During the meeting he expressed concerns regarding changes that are occurring within the NM State Investment Council and recommended the changes to our asset allocations as a safeguard to some of the internal changes occurring.  Mr. Hinden suggested that we have a 60 – 40% split in our allocations with 60% being in Equity, and 40% in Bonds.  This suggestion was presented to President Baland since his field of expertise and profession is investment banking.  President Baland did not feel that a 60 – 40% split was wise and recommended percentage changes that accomplish a 63 – 37% split with 63% being in Equity and 37% being in Bonds.  President Baland stated that if we look at the current asset allocation targets we are currently where the proposed changes would put us.  President Baland asked if Mr. Hinden was suggesting that we move away from Active Large Cap to Passive Large Cap.  Retha Coburn stated that Mr. Hinden was recommending that we move from Active Large Cap to Index.  However he did not realize that our percentage in Active was only 8%.  If we lower that 8% we would have very little in the Active fund.  So he moved away from that recommendation.  President Baland asked if Mr. Hinden is recommending that we lower the exposure to bonds and increase the exposure to stocks.  Retha Coburn stated that that is correct.  President Baland, based on his knowledge of investments through his profession as an investment banker, stated that he feels that the Asset Allocation percentages that are contained in our current policy are fine as they are.  It is his recommendation that we do not do any revisions to our Asset Allocations at this time.  He stated that we have been benefiting from the market and the Asset Allocations were recently revised to increase performance while protecting our assets.  He restated that he feels that our Asset Allocations as contained in the current policy are fine as they are written and does not recommend a change at this time.  All members of the Board concurred with President Baland’s recommendation to disapprove the presented revision to NMSVH Policy 345 and to stay with the Asset Allocation percentages that are contained in 
NMSVH Policy 345 revised July 11, 2003.  Alicia McAninch stated that she appreciates Mr. Hinden taking the time to meet with representatives from NMSVH prior to his retirement to provide us with recommended changes to our portfolio.  
XI. Other Items.
A. Dedication of NMSVH Centennial Memorial.
At 10:30 a.m. the Board of Regents attended the dedication of the NMSVH Centennial Memorial designed and constructed by Ms. Ernie Lee Miller.
B. School Bus Purchase.

Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to award the purchase of a new 2004 40’ Transit Wheelchair Bus to Zia Bus Sales, Inc., at a cost of $119,993.00.  On November 25, 2003, eight Request for Proposals (RFP) for the purchase of a newly manufactured current year model 40’ Transit Wheelchair Bus were mailed to prospective bidders throughout four states.  The RFP was also advertised in the local newspaper.  The close of receipt of proposals was Tuesday, December 16, 2003 at 2:00 p.m.  On closing one bid was received in response to the RFP from Zia Bus Sales, Inc., Albuquerque, New Mexico.  A committee consisting of Roger Bredy, Carolyn Vick, Retha Coburn, and Margie Macias conducted an internal evaluation of the proposal received on Tuesday, December 18, 2003.  The new bus will provide a more comfortable ride, particularly when being used to transport students with various types of impairments over long distances.  The bus will have the capacity to transport thirty-one (31) passengers; one of which will be a wheelchair accommodation.  The RFP requested a trade-in allowance for our 1991 Bluebird Activity School Bus.  The RFP requested that the trade-in allowance be listed separately from the proposal base bid in order to allow NMSVH the right to reject the trade-in allowance if not acceptable.  Zia Bus Sales, Inc. met all specifications required in the RFP.  Their proposal base bid was $119,993.00 with a trade-in allowance of $2,500.  The consensus of the committee was to reject the trade-in allowance of $2,500.  Once the new bus arrives, consideration will be given to sell the 1991 Bluebird Activity School Bus under a sealed bid process.
Retha Coburn explained that if approved by the Board, the delivery date of the new bus is not expected to be until July 15, 2004.  The 2004 school year budget included funds for the purchase of a new bus with the 2005 school year budget projected to include funds for the purchase of three (3) new Suburbans.  Because the new bus would not be received until the 2005 school year, the committee is requesting the Board’s approval to purchase three (3) Suburbans out of the 2004 school year budget, at a cost of $29,059.00 each, total purchase cost of $87,177.00, so that the new bus can be purchased out of the 2005 school year budget.  There is no need to go out for bid on the Chevrolet Suburbans because they are listed under the State of New Mexico Statewide Price Agreements.  We cannot purchase the Suburbans under the New Mexico State University (NMSU) Bid Process because our specifications do not meet the specifications of the NMSU bid.

President Baland asked how many miles the 1991 Bluebird has.  Retha Coburn stated that she does not have the mileage figures handy by stated that the bus has a large amount of miles on it.  It addition it is setup with standard school bus 
type seating that is very uncomfortable for long trips.  She stated that long trips in the 1991 are very often incredibly long trips because of the way that it is set up.  She stated that the purchase of a new bus has been researched for at least 3 years before bringing this recommendation to the Board.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board approved the purchase of one current year model 40’ Transit Wheelchair Bus from Zia Bus Sales, Inc., Albuquerque, New Mexico at a purchase price of $119,993.00 from the 2005 school year budget, and three new Chevrolet Suburbans from the State of New Mexico Statewide Price Agreements at a price of $29,059.00 each, total purchase price of $87,177.00 from the 2004 school year budget.  (carried unanimously)
C. Staff Presentation.

Randal Martin, NMSVH Physical Therapist presented a two case study on the evaluation of students with disabilities and the development of services to meet their needs.  Following Mr. Martin’s presentation the NMSVH Board of Regents and Superintendent Jennings presented a Golden Bear statue to Mr. Martin in recognition of his nomination as Principles of Schools for the Blind (POSB) Related Service Staff of the Year.  Superintendent Jennings read the nomination letter that was submitted to POSB in recognition of his outstanding performance.  The following is the content of the letter.

Mr. Martin, in his role as Physical Therapist for our students who are blind and visually impaired, including students with multiple impairments, is a role model for everyone at our school.  He consistently displays the highest degree of professionalism through his conscientious and dedicated work ethic.  His professionalism and “can do” attitude has earned him the respect of our students, parents and colleagues.  He has been instrumental in creating an environment that is conducive to student and staff growth.  His knowledge of his field, and positive attitude foster thoughtful, concise, caring, and professional communication through all levels of our school.  

In the area of student services Mr. Martin always places the students and their needs in the forefront.  His every action is driven by what is in the best interest of the student.  He does not impose limits on the students, but encourages them to constantly strive for more.  At a recent IEP meeting of a multiply impaired student, Mr. Martin expressed that he did not feel that the student’s physical needs were impacting the child’s education and therefore did not necessarily need physical therapy.  Even though Mr. Martin did not feel that this student needed physical therapy he touched the hearts of everyone in attendance by the many positive things that he communicated.  Things such as, “I want this student to walk for longer distances.  I believe she can do this.  I feel that I have something to contribute as a team member working with this child.  I want to see her be successful.”  Although this particular student has very aggressive behaviors and is difficult to work with at times, Mr. Martin did not hesitate to offer his support and expertise to his coworkers in an effort to benefit this student.  From his actions during this IEP meeting it was very evident that Mr. Martin wanted to play an important role in this child’s life, no matter what challenges were ahead.  This display of caring for the students that he serves is typical for Mr. Martin.
Knowing the standards your organization has set for the Outstanding Related Services Provider Award, I take pleasure in assuring you that you could find few examples of the integrity, professionalism, and compassion demonstrated by Mr. Randal Martin.    
Superintendent Jennings read a paragraph from a letter that she received from the parent of a student that receives services from Mr. Martin.

I am writing this letter in hopes of expressing my thoughts on a matter of great importance to me.  There is a member of your staff who has given and has taught my son, Daniel, a sense of confidence that I thought he would never accomplish.  Your Physical Therapist, Randal Martin, is the person that I am referring to.  

Sense his presence in my son’s life he has helped him to develop the physical strength needed for him to do the everyday tasks needed in his daily living skills.  In building his physical strength there came self confidence and a more independent individual.  All of this sounds easily accomplished by any Physical Therapist.  However, Randal is the therapist who has given of himself in order to get it out of Daniel.  He made several trips to our home and place of business and has taught Daniel transfers to many locations where he would normally have to do transfers out of the school environment.  As Randal continues his sessions with Daniel we find a more secure person in Daniel.  You can see this in the many ways that Daniel positions himself.  
The NMSVH Board of Regents thanked Mr. Randal Martin for his hard work, compassion, and dedication while providing physical therapy services to students served by NMSVH.  President Baland stated that as a parent of a blind child he is very impressed by the work of Mr. Randal Martin.  Alicia McAninch stated that NMSVH is very fortunate to have Mr. Martin on our campus.  She stated that we are also very fortunate to have Mr. Martin’s wife, Mrs. Shawna Martin, who is also a Physical Therapist.  While Mrs. Martin is not a full-time employee of NMSVH we are fortunate to be able to utilize her services on an on-call basis.
D. Request for Support of NM-AER Annual Conference.
Linda Lyle presented a letter which states the NMSVH Board of Regent’s support for the upcoming NM-AER Conference scheduled for February 25, 26, 2004.  Linda Lyle requested the Board’s support of the conference by signature on the presented document.  This letter, if approved by the Board, will be part of a grant application being submitted to the Los Alamos National Laboratory (LANL) Foundation.  President Baland asked if any member of the Board of Regents opposes the Board’s support of the NM-AER Conference or the grant application being submitted to LANL.  There was no opposition.  

UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to affix their signatures on the letter to the LANL Foundation which will be included with the grant application for support of the NM-AER Conference scheduled for February 2004.  (carried unanimously)
XII. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.  
President Baland stated that the January 30, 2004 Board meeting date will be in conflict with a school field trip that he has agreed to chaperon.  He asked if the January meeting date could be moved to another date.  After discussion the Board agreed to move the January 2004 Regular Meeting of the Board of Regents to February 6, 2004.  President Baland asked if there were any comments or questions regarding the Board Meeting Schedule.  There were no other comments or questions.
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

There were no questions or comments.

C.
Project Tasking.

There were no questions or comments.
D.
Student Trust Checklist/General Fund Checklist.

There were no questions or comments.
Meeting Adjourned at 12:11 p.m., Thursday, December 18, 2003
(Approved 2/6/04)



(Approved 2/6/04)
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